

## 中華人民共和國香港特別行政區政府總部教育局 Education Bureau

Government Secretariat, The Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region
The People's Republic of China

香港添馬添美道 2 號政府總部東翼 5 樓 學校行政分部 School Administration Division, 5/F., East Wing, Central Government Offices, 2 Tim Mei Avenue, Tamar, Hong Kong.

本局檔號 Our Ref: EDB(SA)/ADM/145/04/1(13)

來函檔號 Your Ref.: CB4/PL/ED

電話 Telephone:

3509 8536

傳真 Fax Line:

3427 9234

2 August 2013

Miss Polly YEUNG, Clerk to Panel on Education Legislative Council Complex 1 Legislative Council Road Central Hong Kong

Dear Miss YEUNG,

## Legislative Council Panel on Education Follow-up to the special meeting on 22 June 2013

At its special meeting on 22 June 2013, the Panel on Education passed the following motions:

- (1) Moved by Hon IP Kin-yuen: "That this Panel urges the Administration to review expeditiously how to improve the teacher establishment of schools and report to this Panel the results or progress of the review by the end of this year"; and
- (2) Moved by Hon Cyd HO and amended by Dr Hon Helena WONG: "That this Panel considers that the Administration should continue to provide not less than \$160,000 a year to each school for implementing Liberal Studies so as to alleviate the adverse condition of the class-to-teacher ratio and that it should expand expeditiously the permanent establishment of teachers to improve the ratio".

網址: http://www.edb.gov.hk 電子郵件: edbinfo@edb.gov.hk Web site : http://www.edb.gov.hk E-mail : edbinfo@edb.gov.hk Our response is set out below:

## Motion (1) in the above

We understand that in the implementation of the New Senior Secondary (NSS) curriculum, the school sector is concerned about the resources for teaching and learning and the teaching manpower of schools. In this connection, as mentioned in the Progress Report on the New Academic Structure Review published in April this year, we will implement measures to fine-tune the curriculum content, curriculum time and assessment requirements of the NSS subjects in order to reduce the workload of teachers and students. Some recommendations put forward in the Report will be implemented immediately in the 2013/14 school year.

We must emphasise that the teaching staff resources available in a school are not confined to those calculated by the class-to-teacher ratios, but they should also include the additional regular teachers provided for specific programmes, and the additional teachers and ancillary staff to support teaching and learning, who are employed by different cash grants (such as the Capacity Enhancement Grant, Senior Secondary Curriculum Support Grant (SSCSG) and Learning Support Grant, etc.). In sum, we should not measure the teaching staff resources deployed by the Government solely by the class-to-teacher ratios.

In fact, with the implementation of various education initiatives, the teaching manpower in secondary schools has been improved in recent years, which has been reflected in the student-to-teacher ratio. The overall student-to-teacher ratio in public sector secondary schools has improved gradually from 18.0:1 in the 2005/06 school year (i.e. the school year after the release of the report "The New Academic Structure for Senior Secondary Education and Higher Education – Action Plan for Investing in the Future of Hong Kong") to 14.5:1 in the 2012/13 school year. We consider that when calculating the student-to-teacher ratio, we should also take into account the teaching staff employed by various cash grants so as to fully reflect the current situation of schools. The relevant data indicate that the overall student-to-teacher ratio in public sector secondary schools is no worse off than other countries.

Moreover, starting from the 2013/14 school year, most schools will benefit from an improving student-to-teacher ratio brought about by various relief measures which are put in force to address the decline of Secondary One student population in recent years. We will continue to keep in view all relevant factors, including the overall financial position of the Government, the prioritisation of competing demands for resources, and the progress and effectiveness of relevant measures which have been put in force in recent years or to be

implemented in the near future. Simultaneously, we will keep in close contact with the school sector and provide professional support for enhancing the financial management of schools so as to put the annual funding to good use to support teachers. Although we do not have a plan to set up a dedicated committee, we will report and discuss the progress of the issue in the Education Commission and the Panel on Education of the Legislative Council.

## Motion (2) in the above

In the 2010/11 school year, we released the one-off non-recurrent Liberal Studies Curriculum Support Grant (LSCSG) which provided a \$0.32 million for each of the public sector secondary schools and secondary schools under the Direct Subsidy Scheme (DSS). The grant enables schools to create, at the initial stage of implementing the new academic structure, favourable conditions for the introduction of Liberal Studies (LS). We have informed schools of the nature and duration of the grant when it was disbursed.

In mid-2012, after giving due consideration to the utilisation of the LSCSG in schools, we extended the tenure of the grant for one more year and disbursed additional LSCSG amounting \$160,000 to some schools to meet their individual needs. Besides, as the tenure of the Enhanced SSCSG is about to expire and considering that many schools still had unspent balance in the said account, the EDB has extended the tenure of the grant for one year to cover the 2013/14 school year.

Moreover, we will continue to disburse the SSCSG (in the 2012/13 school year, schools with 12 senior secondary classes would receive around \$0.57 million) to schools on a recurrent basis every year. Bearing in mind factors such as their specific situations and the learning needs of students, schools are encouraged to consult their teachers and seek the approval of their School Management Committees or Incorporated Management Committees to flexibly use the SSCSG to duly support the NSS curriculum, including the implementation of LS, for example, by deploying additional manpower and resources to alleviate teachers' workload and conducting group teaching. In parallel, we will continue to provide schools with an array of support measures, including professional development programmes for teachers, the up-to-date Web-based Resource Platform for LS, and the establishment of the LS School Network Scheme, to assist schools to implement the subject smoothly. Therefore, we consider there are insufficient justifications to support the continuous disbursement of the LSCSG to schools at the present stage.

All in all, we are happy to maintain dialogue with the school sector on the above issues. We would also like to work together with the sector to develop effective strategies

and mechanisms to enhance schools' financial management and assist schools in effective and flexible deployment of manpower resources so as to put annual funding (including SSCSG) to good use to support teachers and improve the effectiveness of learning and teaching.

Yours sincerely,

(Ms Teresa CHAN)

for Secretary for Education